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There has been prolonged underinvestment in the nursing workforce. The Bill grants the 
Government wider powers over professional regulation, which when used in combination 
with other mechanisms such as the Shortage Occupation List could lead to a systemic 
over reliance on international recruitment to address nursing vacancy gaps. The 
international nursing workforce makes an invaluable contribution to our health and care 
services however, the Government must make appropriate investment in educating and 
retaining the workforce to ensure long-term sustainability as well as credibly 
understanding the genuine workforce shortage in the context of both service and 
population need. We are concerned that this over reliance may impact how ethically 
employers – and Governments – recruit nurses from overseas. It is imperative that the 
recruitment of international healthcare workers is mutually beneficial to both sending 
and receiving countries, and workers themselves are properly informed and supported 
throughout the process. 

Our members are concerned that the proposals could impact the wider nursing 
profession by allowing the SoS and Ministers in devolved administrations to gain greater 
influence over standards of practice. This is due to the combination of the Professional 
Qualifications Bill, regulatory reforms, and the extension of powers pertaining to 
professional regulation being sought to be granted to the SoS for Health and Social 
Care in the current Health and Care Integration Bill (England).  

Autonomy of regulators: Our members need assurances that any national authority 
cannot over-ride decisions made by the NMC, which must have full independence in 
assessing an 
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